University Staff Advisory Council

	Date:
	June 14, 1005

	Meeting Location:
	Rand Function Room

	Meeting Time:
	8:30 a.m. – 10:00 a.m.

	Attendees:
	2005 Members:  

Rachel Adams, Becky Atack, Jeanine Atkinson,  Bradley Awalt, Susan M. Barone, Beth Clark, Michele Codd, Susan W. Davis, Mary Ann Dean, Maryann Dicks, Karen Dolan, Kay Donigian, Nancy Hanna, Patricia Helland, Shirley Hiltz, Janet Hirt, Faye Johnson, Kitty Jones, Mary Kerske, Kay Kiely, Sue King, Crystal Laster, Ginger Leger, Willa Dean Martin, Scott McDermott, Katherine A. McGugin, Laurie S. McPeak, Benjamin H. Payne, Ronnie L. Pepper, Donald Pickert, Andy Richter, Karen Seezen, Brian J. Smokler, Shari Stanley, Dan Steward, Ellen Trice, Dawn T. Turton, Mary Clark Webb, Diana L. Wohlfahrt

2006 Members representing odd numbered groups:

Diane Banks, Jon Carter, Kathleen Corbitt, Tracy Cunningham, Sharone Hall Beth Hanson, Sammie Huffmon, Roz Johnson, Regina Newsom-Snell, Stephanie Newton, Jo Ann Patterson, Martha Reid, Carol Soren, Susan Starcher, Corwin Thomas, Gay Tidwell, Susan Widmer, Cliff Wilson


	Regrets:
	2005 Members:

Angela Bess, Tammy Boclair, John Brassil, Barbara Carr, Teri Creech, Cathy Crimi, Lera Douglas, Mary Lou Edgar, Lola Fitzpatrick, Connie Flatt, Judy Formosa, Helen C. Gleason, Antoinette Hicks, Libby E. Johnson, Floyd Kendall, Edda Leithner, Frank Looser, Ryan McCarty, Paula McGown, Karen Montefiori, Eric Nichols, Charlotte Norris, Robert Rich, Patsy Sanders,Travis Sawyer, Karen Shannon, Janet Sisco, Amy R. Smith, Cathy Smith,  Christy Soward, Todd Suttles, Lisa Teasley


	Visitors:
	Lauren Briskly (Vice Chancellor for Administration & Chief Financial Officer), Jane Bruce (Director, HR Benefits Administration), Nim Chinniah (Associate Vice Chancellor for Administration),  Roz Johnson (Group 28), Melissa Wocher (Past President, USAC)


This is the final meeting of the 2004-2005 University Staff Council.

The meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m.

Reading and Approval of the May Minutes

Old Business, New Business and Announcements
Approval of the Minutes:  Motion to approve the May minutes was seconded and so moved. 
University Committees:  Update

Janet Hirt:  Last year Melissa (Wocher) as the Staff Council President appointed a number of staff to various university standing committees.  When I say appoint, what I mean is recommend names to the Chancellor’s Office.  It is the Chancellor who actually makes the appointment.  In March the Chancellor’s Office notified me that there was just one committee with an open slot and that I needed to recommend someone within the week.  That committee was the Benefits Committee as Patricia Merritt’s term ends.  I recommended someone, but I have no idea whether the Chancellor’s Office will forward that recommendation or the Chancellor will appoint someone different.

This year I also had the opportunity to recommend appointments to the Community Giving Allocation Committee. We were lucky to be able to appoint two of our members:  Shirley Hiltz and Sue King.  Laurie McPeak oversees this group.  
Benefits:  John Brassil [Group 4 Rep, USAC Past President]; Janet Hirt [Group 14, Rep, USAC President]
Janet Hirt:  The University Benefits Committee under the Chairmanship of Dean Kent Syverud focused on evaluating the retirement programs at Vanderbilt.   The Committee agreed upon guiding principles for retirement program redesign, and submitted those principles with Committee commentary to the Chancellor and Provost. 
Community Giving Allocation: Shirley Hiltz [Group 27 Rep]; Sue King [Group 23 Rep]

Shirley Hiltz:  The committee was charged with allocating $38,524.80.  The committee received 32 applications with requests that totaled $101, 412.00.  This was both a challenging and rewarding experience.  Each of us on the committee learned a lot about a variety of groups on campus. 
In determining how we were going to make this allotment, we considered three different approaches – options.  Option 1 was to make sure that every program applying for funds received something.    Option 2 would fully fund the top 14 100% and 66.97% to the 15th rated program and then the bottom 17 would not get any funding.  Option 3, which is the one that we chose, would be a sliding scale that would allow some funding to the top 24 of the 32 related programs.  The Committee elected to follow option 3.
Laurie McPeak:  The $38,000 fund from which we allocated is the undesignated money from the faculty/staff giving campaign.  In January our office sends out through campus media notice that applications for funding are being received. The programs applying are on campus or campus affiliated and have some sort of community service project for which they are seeking funding,

We were short of faculty committee members this year.  We like to have faculty involvement and hope next year the faculty will show more interest in this committee.  We are delighted to have staff council members and appreciated the work of Shirley Hiltz and Sue King. 
EAP Hardship Fund:  Melissa Wocher [Immediate Past President, USAC]; Mary Ann Dean [Group 4 Rep]
Melissa Wocher:  We continue to have cases come before us every week.  One of our colleagues needs help.  We have a ceiling of $500.00 per employee.

Equal Access:  Sue Davis [Group 18 Rep]; Crystal Laster [Group 31 Rep]
Sue Davis:  We still have heard nothing about this group convening.

Health Plus Advisory:  Janet Hirt [Group 14 Rep]; Virginia Featherston [Past President, USAC] 
Janet Hirt:  HealthPlus is working on developing three scenario scripts focusing on the medical benefit Vanderbilt offers.  Each of these scenarios will be available for viewing as part of the requirement for Go for the Gold.
Special Events: Tammy Boclair [Group 26 Rep]; Teri Creech [Group 7 Rep]; Karen Dolan [Group 11 Rep, 2004-2005 Vice President/President Elect, USAC] Virginia Featheston [Past President, USAC]; Sue King [Group 23 Rep]
Sue King:  The party was very well accepted.  Everyone had a good time.  The next big event will be tailgate.  Tailgate will be part of the Employee Celebration month of September.
Traffic & Parking: Karen Dolan [Group 11 Rep, 2004-2005 Vice President/President Elect, USAC]; Charlotte Norris [Group 3 Rep]; Patsy Sanders [Group 31 Rep]
Karen Dolan:  Representatives from the RTA spoke. about the train that is going to be coming in from Lebanon and. Vanderbilt will have a stake in that and will give rides at decent prices. They are looking at other train routes and that should start in December.  

Quality of Work Life Task Force:  Janet Hirt [Group 14 Rep, USAC President]
Janet Hirt:  The Quality of Work Life Task Force met yesterday.  As you might recall this is the first year that there has officially been somebody from the University on that committee. Rita Warren, the President of the Medical Staff Advisory Council, and I were asked this year to join that committee.  We are looking at the criteria required in the application to be one of the Fortune 500 picks of the 100 best employers.  We are indicating what Vanderbilt does to meet that criterion and also we are indicating to Vanderbilt things that could occur that would strengthen the application in showing we meet the criteria.

University Athletic Committee: James Shadburne [Group 8 Rep in 2002-2004]; John Brassil, alternate

Janet Hirt:  I spoke with Jim Shadburne about the University Athletic Committee as he was unable to be here.  Jim said he had nothing to report.  
Third Reading of the Proposed Changes to the Bylaws

Ad hoc Bylaws Revision Committee:  Scott McDermott, Chair; Catherine A. Crimi, Dolan, Karen;                                                                Cathy Koerber; Kitty Norton Jones; Andy Richter

Janet Hirt:  Two presidents ago – that would be under F. Clark William – discussion first surfaced about the need to review the bylaws – even to consider revision of the bylaws.  This past Fall I appointed a committee to both review and consider revision of the bylaws.  That ad hoc committee worked together under the Chairmanship of USAC Past President Terrie Spetalnick.  When Terrie left Vanderbilt in March, another member of the committee took over as Chair.  The committee’s report and proposals were distributed to each council member in April.  We counted that as the first reading of the report.  Last month, May, Scott McDermott, as Chair of the Committee, presented the second reading.  This then is the third reading of the proposal.  
The Bylaws under Article 3, require a quorum: a majority of voting members is present.  There are 71 current members which means we would need 36 people to have a quorum.  We had that quorum in moving the proposals to the second and third readings.  The Bylaws though require “least two-thirds of the council voting membership shall approve the amendment.”  So two-thirds of 71 turns out to be 48 people.  We don’t have 48 voting members here today.  
This proposal originated in my term and it concludes in my term.  IF we were to vote to approve the changes, then the proposal is forwarded to Vice Chancellor Lauren Brisky.  Vice Chancellor Brisky has the authority to either say fine or send it back.  If we were to vote to disapprove the changes, then the proposal is concluded.

Regardless of whether we vote or we don’t vote, the proposal dies with the end of my term.  The review of the bylaws can be resurrected if the new president appoints a committee and begins the procedure again.  I can’t speak for him, but if we decide that we would like to discuss the present proposal that might be helpful to a new committee or to the new president in determining whether a review of the bylaws is necessary.  Remember a new committee would not be bound to the present document.  
I had two people email me and ask if they could vote by proxy.  This may be something a new committee wants to consider.  Would you like to Scott to discuss the present document?
Comment: Could you send out an email asking representatives to approve? 
Janet Hirt:  I would not be happy to do that.  I would be willing to set up on line voting, but I would not want to send out an email knowing that a return address would allow me to know how someone voted/  I also think this is something that ought to be investigated by a committee and brought to full discussion.
Kay Donigian:  Personally I would vote in favor of these changes.

Scott McDermott:  How many voting members are actually present?  Do we have the fair majority?

Janet Hirt:  There are 30 voting members who have signed today’s attendance roster.
Scott McDermott:  Thirty.  

Comment:  I was going to say why would we discuss something if the people that are voting on it are not here to hear what we are discussing?  If they are not here to ask questions;  if they are not here to give input; if they are not here to be part of the discussion, why would you expect them to vote on it at a later time?
Scott McDermott:  I think the whole point of the revisions that the committee was proposing was to try and move the council in a direction where members had an opportunity to act according to agreed established procedures.  This would be so no individual, whether that was the chair of the committee or the president, would simply be able to act on their own initiative -- that this would become a process of dialogue.  So if we are going to move that forward, obviously we would have to follow the rules we currently have.  And currently we don’t have a provision for electronic voting .  Currently the rules require that in an actual council meeting two-thirds of the voting members must be present to vote.  I think today we have no choice if we want to have a council that operates based on laws and procedures rather than the will of individuals that we simply must accept that we can’t do anything with this today.  
But to all the committee members who worked so hard; to all of you who have been listening to us for the last two months, I want to reassure you that I do not believe that this work will go to waste.  I believe that the next president will move it forward and that there will be the process of additional dialogue, consultation and 3 additional readings next year so that there will be no doubt when we put these bylaw changes into action that  this was an act of the entire council acting together.  Then we will be able to move forward from that point.  I would suggest that we not discuss this nor do anything further today.

Karen Dolan:  I move that it be tabled to 2005.

Janet Hirt:  We can’t table it.  The way the rules read, the proposal fails.  It will be the new president’s choice of whether and how he wants to resurrect it.  
Karen Dolan:  It will come back.

Janet Hirt:  The question is whether any discussion would be helpful.
Scott McDermott:  No, let’s move on.  But please keep it in mind because there will be ongoing discussions and dialogue and please participate.

Karen Dolan:  You will need a new committee.

Sue King:  Have we got any records to backup whether we had two-thirds voting present in any voting?  With the fluctuation in attendance ….
Janet Hirt:  The two-thirds is required for the passing of the amendment.  There are other instances in voting where a two-thirds vote is not required.  That is why I said first that to get the proposal to the readings required a majority which we had to move to the first and second readings.

You are absolutely right that one of the reasons F. Clark thought a review of the bylaws was necessary was because there are things in the bylaws that are not being followed.  Maybe there are things that shouldn’t be and then those things should be taken out and then there are other things that should be included and put into the bylaws.  Some of the changes required in the present bylaws are typographical in nature, such as where titles have changed and the titles in the bylaws no longer are part of the Vanderbilt structure.
Rachel Adams:  As an outgoing member that is being replaced, will this document be completely reworked?  Or as an outgoing member if I have a question about something in the current proposal, should I ask that now?  Or am  I supposed to drop it?  Or am I supposed to pass it on to the new person?  
Janet Hirt:  There would be a new committee.  There is no guarantee.  Well there is one guarantee in that we know the committee will not be the same identical members because all those identical members have not stood for election and are coming back as council members.  A new committee thus would not be one hundred percent the same members, but some of the present members may be part of a new committee.  Whether there is a committee and who is on it is the decision of the new president.
Rachel Adams:  So if I have questions about the current?.

Janet Hirt:  If you have questions you should give them to your replacement.  If there is a new committee and they recommend the same things, your replacement will be flagged to question. 
I want to thank again the members of this ad hoc committee for their work and in particular this document.  The situation today reflects again something that needs to be considered within the bylaws – and that is how measures are put into the agenda.  The timing within the calendar of amendments is something to consider.
Call for Volunteers: 
HealthPlus focus groups:

Brad Awalt: Health and Wellness which consists of HealthPlus, Occupational Health Clinic, the Child Care Centers and Work Life connections needs volunteers for a focus group.  The purpose of this focus group is to get feedback about the activities and services we provide for faculty and staff.  The focus group will meet July 21st from 12:00 – 1:30  in the Student Life Center.  Lunch will be provided.  
If you are interested in volunteering and being in the focus group, contact Alice Warren at the Occupational Health Clinic.  You can email her at Alice.Warren@vanderbilt.edu or her telephone extension is 60955.  You can also contact me and I will forward your name to her. 

Remember you can begin completing the requirements for “Go for the Gold.”  You and your constituents can complete the health risk assessment.  This must be completed for all three levels that are available this year: the bronze, silver and gold.  IF you did your health risk assessment last year, you still have to do it again.  You need to do this every year.   You can do that on line
The wellness action sheet is also available from our website.  The purpose of this sheet is to track the wellness actions that are needed for both the Silver and Gold levels.  You have to do 5 actions.
To access the Health Risk Assessment and the Wellness Action sheets, you need both your VunetID and e-password.  The Gold level is a brand new level.  You need to do the health risk assessment, the wellness action sheet and then the new piece is the game plan for your health.  We are still under construction on that piece but it should be ready sometime in July.  We will send out emails.  There will be articles in most of the publications.  Another thing that we are doing, that we have already started and we are going to be doing this throughout the year, we are going to have help sessions throughout campus.  The purpose of these health sessions is to have our staff there with laptop computers so people can come in and complete their health risk assessment, can do their wellness action sheet.  It is mainly intended for people who do not have access to computers but we welcome anybody.  We are there to help people.  We are also for most of these sessions going to have a representation from ITS who can help us with e-passwords. We can also do blood pressures and body compositions at these. We have already done one at the Wyatt Center.  We will have many more on the University side.  You can go to our website and we will post all the locations of those help sessions.

Comment:  The focus group -- could be anybody from our offices?
Brad Awalt:  Yes, though I think we would prefer to have people from this group

Other Business 

Nancy Hanna:  If you have any extra time I would really like to discuss our dental plans.  I have been hearing from all over that we all had to give up our dentists because they won’t accept Cigna insurance.  I did some digging and I just find that for a university like Vanderbilt having a dental plan like we have is embarrassing. We basically go and see doctors that see TennCare patients.

Brian Smokler:  What is wrong with TennCare patients?

Nancy Hanna:  Nothing wrong with TennCare patients but you are looking at Vanderbilt University and the best we can do is to go and see a dentist from Meharry.
Brian Smokler:  What’s wrong with Meharry?

Nancy Hanna:  When you go to a physician, do you go to Vanderbilt or do you go to Meharry or Nashville General for your health? 
Brian Smokler:  I go to a Vanderbilt doctor.

Nancy Hanna:  Right.

Brian Smokler:  Because I am encouraged to.

Nancy Hanna:  And Vanderbilt is a very highly recognized medical center.  Our choices are and the stated purpose for Meharry is to serve the underserved population.  Our dental plan will get us in to see dentists that are willing to see the underserved population.
Jane Bruce (Director, HR Benefits Administration):  We do have a dental plan that offers two options.  The one that I think that you are referring to is the one that is a prepaid program that has a very narrow network and it is set up that way.  Cost is associated with those dentists and that is why the cost is so low.  The other option the PPO you can go anywhere you want too.  

Nancy Hanna:  Then how come when I looked on that list they gave almost the same identical lists of people that we can go to. The fact is if you are 20 years old, that cap of $1000 a year is fine.  If you are not 20 years old – well I have spent more than $1,000 in a two week span in dental work.

Jane Bruce:  Dental care is becoming a very expensive proposition.
Nancy Hanna:  And no it doesn’t … I had to give up my dentist.  The dentist that I go to will not take Cigna policy regardless of which one that you sign up for.

Jane Bruce:  If you have a PPO, you can go to any dentist you want too.  If that dentist want place the claims for you, whether they are in network or not, you can place the claims yourself to get a reimbursement.  If you are not in network, the Cigna PPO dental plan does not hold you harmless against anything that is above usual and customary charges.  The program actually works just the same whether you are in network or not.  It is just that you have those additional out-of-pocket if your dentist is not wanting to agree with the discounted price.  So you do have choice.

Nancy Hanna:  I don’t have a choice when my dentist doesn’t take it.

Janet Hirt:  She is saying you can pay and then you submit the form.
Nancy Hanna: That is my point --  dental insurance is not really going to pay for anything.  That is what we look to dental insurance for.   To be able to go to the dentist, to be able to have a reasonable portion covered by insurance.  That is not the case with either of these policies.  I am sorry these days one visit is $1,000 so you basically get to have one problem a year and everything else is out-of-pocket.

Comment:  Should we save this discussion for another day?

Nancy Hanna:  I am thinking that it needs to be discussed because people don’t realize that both of those plans if you go in-network, you are basically dealing with not the best dentist in Nashville.  And the one dentist ….

Kitty Norton Jones:  I have a very good dentist and I can give you his name if you like.  I am sorry that you have had a bad experience.

Brian Smokler:  To carry this further we have our dental insurance through our wife’s company which is one of the larger healthcare companies here in Nashville.  It is not much better that Vanderbilt.  

Nancy Hanna:  We used to have a policy that actually paid for things.

Comment:  You have to look at the cost involved – determine whether you can afford to pay the premiums on a plan that is going to give the kind of benefits that you are talking about?  Maybe what you need to do is look at not using the dental plan, and put what your dental expenses would be into your PSA and take care of it that way.  That might be a better plan for you.

Nancy Hanna:  I am sorry, but I worked at Vanderbilt all these years and have kept myself healthy.  I have maintained my weight, I exercised.  Everybody else got the benefit of our health care policy, and I still had to pay the same premiums.  Why do we have a separate policy for dental that seems to be designed for people who don’t have a lot of problems with their teeth and who won’t be using the system.  It seems like a double standard that we don’t have the same standard for medical that we have a dental.
Janet Hirt:  One of the problems is that dental plans everywhere are very different from medical plans and all dental plans tend to be very expensive.  They tend to look like what you get isn’t really what you want.  It just isn’t the Vanderbilt plan.  I you look at the Concordia offerings, if you look at the Delta offerings, they are expensive and you still end up having to pay for whatever.  It is the nature of this particular segment of the health industry.
Nancy Hanna:  So do you have any gist of how much we have to pay out-of-pocket when we go out of network.  I have already paid in network with a preferred provider $1,000 in two weeks time out of my own pocket. I just don’t go back.  I can’t afford to pay that much every time I go to the dentist.
I think Vanderbilt should be able to better for its employees than what they have given us.

Jane Bruce:  I hear you.  
Nancy Hanna:  We should have been warned about what these plans do and don’t do and the dentist that we are going to see.  There is a difference between a dentist that can fix a tooth and decide the best course of action is just to take it out because they don’t want to be bothered for the time and effort that they would have to put onto to for the reimbursement it will get.

Jane Bruce:  I will be glad to talk to about your own situation.

Recognition of 2004-2005 Council Members 
“Passing the Gavel”: Janet Hirt (2004-2005 University Staff Council President)
And now, the end is near,

And so I face the gavel’s passing

University Staff Council Reps, I’ll say it clear;

I’ll reflect this year of which as President I served you.

First allow me to recognize the Council members:

[Each representative was presented a certificate of Council Membership signed by Janet R. Hirt, Council President, 2004-2005; Lauren J. Brisky, Vice Chancellor for Administration & Chief Financial Officer; Kevin A. Myatt, Associate Vice-Chancellor & Chief Human Resource Officer; and E. Gordon Gee, Chancellor.]
Group 1:  Christy Soward; Group 2:  Barbara Carr, Floyd Kendall; Group 3: Charlotte Norris, Catherine Smith; Group 4, Brad Awalt, Mary Ann Dean, Paula McGown, Travis Sawyer, Ellen Trice, Diana Wohlfahrt; Group 5: John Brassil, Cathy Crimi, Karen Montefiori; Group 6: Ginger Leger, Edda Leithner, Benjamin Payne; Group 7: Teri Creech, Willa Dean Martin, Katherine McGugin, Laurie McPeak; Group 8: Maryann Dicks, Antoinette Hicks; Group 9: Lola Fitzpatrick; Group 10: Mary Clark Webb, Ronnie Pepper; Group 11: Karen Dolan, Kitty Norton Jones; Group 12: Helen Gleason, Brian Smokler; Group 13: Amy Smith; Group 14: Janet Hirt, Robert Rich; Group 15: Faye Johnson, Janet Sisco, Shari Stanley; Group 16: Susan Barone, Dawn Turton; Group 17: Judy Formosa; Group 18: Becky Atack, Sue Davis; Group 19: Rachel Adams, Scott McDermott; Group 20: Lera Douglas, Libby Johnson; Group 21: Donald Pickert; Group 22: Jeanine Atkinson; Karen Shannon, Todd Suttles; Group 23: Sue King; Group 24: Michele Codd, Andy Richter, Dan Steward; Group 25: Beth Clark; Group 26: Tammy Boclair, Angela Bess, Ryan McCarty, Eric Nichols, Lisa Teasley; Group 27: Shirley Hiltz, Frank Looser; Group 28: Nancy Hanna, Mary Kerske; Group 29: Kay Donigian, Connie Flatt, Kay Kiely; Group 30: Mary Lou Edgar, Patricia Helland, Karen R. Seezen; Group 31: Crystal Laster, Patsy Sanders.
It’s been a year that was full.  

I traveled each and every highway.

I was you in August at Fort Campbell, 

At the University of Kentucky,
At Makers Mark with the Rhodes Scholars.  

I was you who stood on the steps of Kirkland, welcoming the Class of 2007.

I was you in celebration of Founders Day who laid the wreath at the feet of the Commodore.

I was you who was privileged 
To have lunch in November and April with members of the Board of Trust

And much much more than that I did it my way.

Regrets?   I had a few, 
One was that I wanted to get our website in order -- 

To in essence get it up to date and even give it a revitalized look.
And that didn’t happen.
I am very fortunate, though, that what was able to happen happened through the intervention of Karen Dolan, the Vice President, who put me in contact with Jon Bates. I want you to meet Jon. 

[Jon Bates stands and receives a gift.  Applause]
Because Jon put the minutes on the website, we now have the Board of Trust Presentations posted back to Francene Gilmore (1994-1995) and we have minutes posted from 1995 forward.    I am very grateful to him that he was willing to do this for us.  And I am also very grateful to Karen that she put me in contact with him.
The other person that I want to acknowledge in helping me put things together is Rachel Adams.  I asked Rachel early on if she would work with me in trying to look at the membership and see that the listservs were current and to monitor them to see that they worked properly.  Thus for half of the lists she was willing to be listed as the co-owner.  I am grateful to her that she was willing to take that on.  I want you to acknowledge her.

[Rachel Adams stands and receives a gift.  Applause]
I wanted this year to be one in which we as a Staff Council 
Could start throughout Vanderbilt an epidemic of kindness --
That we could set amongst our peers an enviable perspective of respect for each other.
I learned again and again that gain for self is hollow --
That the only gain worth achieving is gain that benefits the whole.

I did what had to do
And saw it through without exemption..

I planned each chartered course.

I did that really with the help of two people.
One is Karen Dolan who served as the Vice President. 
[Karen Dolan is acknowledged and receives a gift.  Applause]
And the other is Faye Johnson.  Without Faye we wouldn’t have the wonderful minutes that we had.  I know some of you think that they are too detailed.  I just want to say that you might think they are too detailed, but what they do provide is accountability. Accountability for us in what we say; accountability for the people we invite in what we think we hear.  We all tend to hear things differently, we all hear what we what we want to hear.  It is interesting in listening to the tape of the meeting.  Faye transcribes, sends them to me.  I listen to them again to assure that the minutes are as accurate as humanly possible.  Also for a lot of people who are not here at the meetings, when they read the minutes they tell us that they do feel that they have in fact been here.  I had lots of feedback about the minutes when Kevin spoke in January.  Many referred others to those minutes to understand better the Vanderbilt retirement match. 
[Faye Johnson stands and receives a gift.  Applause]
I set agendas.

I proofed the minutes.

I forwarded announcements.

I listened to complaints.
I heard the frustrations.

And when I needed a broader perspective,

 I relied on Vice Chancellor Lauren Brisky, Associate Vice Chancellor, Nim Chinniah and Associate Vice Chancellor & Chief Human Resources Officer, Kevin Myatt.

And when I required an understanding of benefits, I contacted Jane Bruce.

And much, much more than this

I did it may way.

I wasn’t going to recognize anybody except actual staff members -- but Nim when I read of your latest conquest –  Deputy Vice Chancellor, Admin & Academic Affairs  --  I knew that you had written the contents of this package.  I actually bought this book sometime ago for someone else, but last night I said to myself, that book belongs to Nim.  He must have been writing it all along.
[Nim Chinniah stands and receives a gift.  Applause]
The book is If I Ran the Zoo, and is credited to Dr. Seuss.
I would not have survived had it not been for Past President Melissa Wocher..  Melissa has been a wonderful sounding board.  A person who always been there and a person who shared insight  with me.  I was privileged to work with her as her Vice President.
[Melissa Wocher stands and receives a gift.  Applause]
The other people upon whom I relied include John Brassel who is not with us this morning, and Ginger Leger.  Last year I was very envious that Ginger was so supportive of Melissa.  I was thrilled that she extended to me that same support.
[Ginger Leger stands and receives a gift.  Applause]
There were times, I’m sure you knew,

When I faltered, had great doubt
But through it all I could rely on 
Council Members to cheer me on 
And let me do it my way.
These then are individuals who in some way did that for me:

[As each name was stated, the individual stood and received a gift.  Applause]

Becky Atack.  Becky’s concern for her constituents is commendable.  She always asked the focused question to the most knowledgeable speaker.
Brad Awalt.  If you read the remarks I made to the Board of Trust, you will determine that one of the people of whom I spoke was Brad.   He comes to every meeting with a smile.  He is so enthusiastic and I think just a wonderful role model for people to look at and to work with.  
Michele Codd.  I worked with Michele when she was secretary during Melissa’s term.  I have been delighted that she was a member of  the council this year.  
Sue Davis.  When I first decided to run for a Council office, Sue was one of the first people to offer me support.  
Mary Ann Dean.  Mary Ann is a person who I admire not just from the Council, but also because since I have been on the benefits committee, she always been there smiling and keeping us all informed.  
Mary Ann Dicks.  Last month I was delighted when Maryann Dicks told us about putting money on the Commodore Card.  She is another person who always comes with a smile and always comes with much enthusiasm.  
Kay Donigian.  Kay is an asset to the University and especially to the Council.
Karen Seezen.  I meet Karen Seezen for the first time at the blood drive I coordinated as Council Vice President.  She was very friendly and positive.  .

Dan Steward:  I think we should all watch Dan closely as I think he is capable of going on to become a vital member of the Council and a valuable Vanderbilt employee.
Those not here today, but those I also want to single out, include Tammy Boclair, Lola Fitzpatrick, Antoinette Hicks, Paula McGown, Robert Rich, Patsy Sanders, and Todd Suttles.

I also want to publicly thank Jim Shadburn and his associates at Vanderbilt Dining for their efforts in setting up each meeting and providing the varied continental breakfast.

And for each of you, I say I did it may way.

If I did it Vanderbilt’s way I would give you an iris.

But I have in fact made the chocolate roses that are on each table.

Please take them with you when you go.

I’ve loved, I’ve laughed and cried,

I’ve had my fill – my share of losing

But now, as tear subside,

I find it all so amusing.

To think I did all that,

And may I say, not in a shy way –

Oh no, Oh no, not me

I did it my way.

For what is a Council President?  What has he got?

If not himself – Then he has naught.
To say the things he truly feels

And not the words of one who kneels

The record shows I took the blows

And did it my way.

Yes it was my way.

And now we are coming to that moment for which you wait.  As you know we anticipated that Karen Dolan would move forward to become President.  In May,  Karen for health reasons informed us that she would not be able to do that and sent us her resignation.
[image: image1.emf]
We all wish her well and support her in this decision.  We want her to use her time to concentrate on fighting this disease.
At the May meeting, there was an election and the Vice President, who would have been the Vice President under Karen, was elected.  That person was Andy Richter.  Andy now moves into the position of being your next President.  There will probably be in September an election for a Vice President/President elect to work with Andy.  Also in May you elected as Secretary Crystal Laster.
So today we recognize Andy Richter as the University Staff Council President 2005-2006. 
[Andy Richter comes forward and receives a gift.]
Andy, this will help you manage your agenda.
Crystal if you would come up. 
[Crystal Laster comes forward and receives a gift.]
Crystal, this will also help you manage to keep everything on track.
Council Members, may I present the leadership of the 2005-2006 Staff Council.

[Applause]

The newly elected members of the odd numbered groups were invited to this meeting.  They are identifiable because their name tags are a different color from the Council Members of 2004-2005.  Please make an effort to greet each other. 
Faye Johnson:  Crystal I don’t really understand what this was supposed to be used for.  It was given to me so you get it too. This is your pen and paper.  Good luck.

[Faye hands Crystal a feathered quill pen which has been handed down from Secretary to Secretary.]
[Janet hands Andy the gavel which has been handed down from President to President.]
Andy Richter:  I want to give you a glimpse of what is coming.  I don’t have the same style Janet does as she didn’t have the same style as Melissa.  I will be Andy Richter.  I want you to know that everyone of you will have an opportunity to serve on the council in more ways than just coming to meetings.  So be looking for those things coming to you over the summer in an email probably and plan on volunteering.  If you don’t volunteer for something, you will be appointed to something.  I look forward to serving with you this next year.  Thank you very much.  I believe that we are dismissed.
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